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1823 Augusta Road

Greenville, SC 29605

(864) 232-2728

Our program is dedicated to providing a fun, safe, Christ-filled environment that will not only ignite a child’s imagination, but also introduce the love of God and his son Jesus through the natural world and devotions.
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Welcome!

Dear Parents, 


Thank you for choosing Augusta Road Baptist Church (ARBC) Summer Camp Program for your childcare needs.  This handbook will provide you with the policies and procedures that guide our program.  Please let us know if you have any questions or suggestions!


Augusta Road Baptist Church Summer Camp offers a nurturing program for rising kindergarten through eighth grade children.  Our program is designed to meet the spiritual, social, physical, emotional, and intellectual needs of each child.  Counselors are available to care for your children and lead them in participating in activities such as sports, group games, art, vacation bible school, skits and devotions.


The staff of Augusta Road Baptist Church Summer Camp welcomes you to our program!  We are here to serve you and your family.  Working together, we can help your child have a wonderful childcare experience! 

Director, Camp Office: (864) 232-2728

Main Church Office: (864) 232-2712
Email: mfletcher.arbc@gmail.com
Yours in Christ,

Mary Dell Fletcher

Summer Camp, Director

Dear Parents,

Hello, my name is Chloe Green.  I am the bookkeeper for the Summer Camp program.  I am a former camper (1996-2001) and have been working at ARBC since the summer of 2008.  I have thoroughly enjoyed my time working here.

Please allow me to remind you of some very important information.

· Tuition for Summer Camp is due the Monday you drop off your children.  If payments are received after Wednesday, you will incur a $30.00 late fee per child.  

· Return checks will also have a fee of $30.00.

· In order to receive proper credit for payments, please make sure your child’s name is on the check and/or envelope.

· Cash payments – if you pay in cash, please place the money in an envelope clearly marked with your name and the child’s name written on it.  Cash payments left in the payment box are done so at your own risk.

· Please leave any messages for me in the payment box.  I will make every effort to respond to you as soon as possible.  During Summer Camp,   I will be available by appointment or late afternoons this summer.
If you have any questions, please feel free to ask me.  The number at which you can contact me is (864) 232-2728.  I can also be contacted at chloemcwhitearbc@yahoo.com.  I look forward to working with you.

In Christ, 

Chloe Green
Policies and Procedures
Dismissal of a Child:

The ARBC childcare program reserves the right to permanently dismiss any child if: the camper seems unwilling or unable to participate in group activities, the parent/ guardian does not abide by policies and procedures of the program or shows a disrespectful demeanor toward the staff or other children, or fees have not been paid.

Health and Sickness:

The Summer Camp program will only accept children that are healthy and well each day.  If symptoms of illness are observed, the parent/ guardian will be contacted.  Care will be given until prompt pick up arrangements are made.  The camper should not return to the program until all danger of contagion is past.  If your child shows signs of illness before attending a day of Summer Camp please make other arrangements until signs of contagion have passed.
Medication:

Prescription drugs and other medications required for a child must be in the original container and clearly labeled with the child’s name and dosage schedule.  Written directions for administering the medication signed by the parent/ guardian are also required.  All medication will be kept in a locked box and administered by a counselor.  If your child has asthma or is allergic to bees or stinging insects, etc., please make sure you provide us with an epi-pen or the medication that your child will need.

Complaints:

If there is ever any problem with our service to you and/or your child please let us know immediately!  In order for us to resolve any issues that may be present, we need to know about them.  Please feel free to find Mary Dell, or Stephanie if Mary Dell is not here, in order to talk about any issues.  We will do our best to make ARBC summer camp the best environment for your child and we never want any parent to feel too uncomfortable to talk with us.

Tuition:


Summer Camp   (Weekly):
Tuition payment is due every Monday morning when your child/children are dropped off. Tuition must be paid in order to drop your child/children off at camp.  If payment is not made on Monday (unless you drop your child off later in the week for the daily rates), your child will not be allowed to return to camp until payment is made.  There is also a $65 registration fee per child, $50 per second child, and $ 40 per third child.                                                    
                                                       Weekly Rate:          
$147




4 Day Rate:


     $137




3 Day Rate:                                     $97





2 Day Rate:                                     $67

Daily Rate:               

     $37
Afternoon Camp:  

     $87* 
(If child care is needed only in the afternoon.)




2nd/3rd Child Weekly Tuition:   $100 **
(this discount does not apply for daily rates)
*    Your child must be dropped off no earlier than 11:30.  This rate does not include field trips.

** $47 discount available for siblings attending the summer camp program.  This discount excludes siblings in the pre-school program and can only be applied to full week tuition.
Late Pick Up Fee:

The Summer Camp program closes at 6:00 PM.  A LATE FEE OF $1.00 PER MINUTE WILL BEGIN AT 6:01 PM IF YOUR CHILD HAS NOT BEEN PICKED UP (we suggest you synchronize your watch with our clock).  If late pick up occurs more than three times, there is a $100.00 fee, which must be paid before your child will be readmitted.  If this becomes a persistent problem, your child will be dismissed from the program.

Child Pick-Up Policy:
Only authorized persons will be allowed to pick up your child.  When someone other than a parent or legal guardian is to pick up your child, you must write a note stating permission for pick up or call the office.  When calling, the person must be listed on your child’s record as someone who is authorized to pick up your child.

Picture identification must be presented when the counselor in charge does not know the person picking up your child.

We welcome visits by parents or family members.  Please notify the director upon your arrival so that you can be taken to your child’s activity.  Many times, we are asked if children are allowed to bring visitors, such as friends and relatives as guests.  These visits are gladly welcomed, but an emergency information sheet must be provided for all guests, along with a $40.00 per child daily payment.  If the guest comes on a field trip day and there are not enough seats available, the guest and host camper will stay behind and participate in activities with another group.  

Transportation:
Our Summer Camp program uses three Augusta Road Baptist Church vans.  The drivers for our program are at least 25 years old with a clean driving record and are trained to drive the buses and van.  Occasionally, the program will rent 12 or 15 passenger vans for field trips, which are approved by the state of South Carolina.

Hours of Operation:
Summer Camp………………………..7:30AM – 6:00PM

Discipline

Disruptive behavior is not appropriate for the summer camp experience and will not be tolerated.  This includes but is not limited to:

· Lack of respect for a counselor (i.e. talking back, verbal and/or physical abuse)

· Fighting and/or reckless horseplay/ touching, can’t keep hands to themselves
· Damage to any property

· Stealing

· Profanity (as defined by counselor)

· Throwing objects (in anger, unruliness, and/or with the intent to injure others)

· Dishonesty

Other types of behavior that damage the morale of the program or disrupt its activities will not be tolerated.  The philosophy behind this discipline is a deep respect for oneself and others, rather than merely an arbitrary list of rules.  
Should discipline problems arise, the following steps will be taken:

· First offense

· The child will be warned not to repeat his/her actions

· Second offense

· The child will be removed from the activity and given a choice between running laps in the gym and copying a sentence relating to the child’s infraction.  The number of laps or times to copy a sentence is determined by the severity of the violation.  

· Third offense

· The child will receive In-House, a disciplinary program, which lasts a full day.  (The child will be removed from the day’s activities and instead will sit in the office by his/herself.  The child will perform tasks such as copying pages from books, listening to opera music, etc.)  If a child receives In-House, there is a possibility that the parent/ guardian will be called for a conference with the director and counselor.  This conference will discuss your child’s behavior, along with possible suspension from the program.

If there are specific ways that you would prefer your child be disciplined, please let us know and we will use your methods in replacement of the techniques above.  

Abuse of the discipline guidelines may be cause for the camper’s expulsion from the ARBC Summer Camp program.  We would like all of our campers to participate and enjoy all activities, but it is the responsibility of the parent/guardian to read and explain these guidelines to the child so that they may understand the expectations set before them.

These are guidelines that the staff will follow.  Circumstances may arise that will call for the director to determine which consequences will be implemented.  Thank you for your cooperation and understanding concerning these guidelines. 
If you have any further questions, do not hesitate to call us!
PLEASE UNDERSTAND WE WILL NOT JEPORDIZE OUR SUMMER CAMP PROGRAM BASED ON THE ACTIONS OF ONE CHILD. IF YOUR CHILD CANNOT FOLLOW OUR RULES, WE WILL ASK THEM TO LEAVE.
A Typical Day at Summer Camp

Snack Time:

Snack time is at 3:00 every day.  The children are offered a variety of snacks that rotate daily.  A list of a few of the offered snacks can be found below.  If your child has a peanut allergy or any other food allergy, please let us know and we will accommodate for their needs.  If you do not want your child to consume sugary or salty snacks, please be prepared to send a snack specifically for your child.  


Snack List:

· Pretzels/ crackers/ popcorn

· Apples/ watermelon/ bananas

· Rice Krispie Treats/ Kudos

· Cookies (Oreos/ Chips Ahoy/ Nutter Butter/ animal crackers)

· Nutty Bars/ Oatmeal Cream Pies

· Lays Chips

· Goldfish, Ice Cream
Devotions:

Everyday at Summer Camp, the groups gather for devotion.  The counselors of each group traditionally give the devotions.  Sometimes, the groups will combine and do devotion together.  These devotions discuss specific bible passages that are related to situations that the children have or will experience in the future.  The groups discuss how situations such as peer pressure, prejudice, and self-discipline can be handled in a Christ-like manner.
Bead Ceremony (Little & Middle Groups): 1st through 4th graders
Every day during summer camp, your child’s group will have a bead ceremony.  The beads they earn will tell the camp and the parents how well that child is doing at camp.  At the end of camp, the camper with the most beads from the summer will win a prize!  Bead ceremony is a way to encourage responsibility and trust.  Your child must bring his/her bead necklace to camp every day or they will not receive their beads for that day.  If they lose their necklace, they must start over.  
House Cup (Older Groups): 5th through 8th graders
The older girls and boys no longer earn beads.  Instead, they will be earning points.  These points are based on behavior, participation, and group unity.  Each camper will be able to earn up to five points a day for their group.  They will also be able to earn up to 10 points, per day, as a group.  Weekly there will be group challenges.  These challenges will include events such as trivia, games, and lip syncing, to name a few.  At the end of the summer, whichever group has the most points will receive a free trip to Carrowinds!

Lunch:

Lunchtime is at 11:30 AM every day.  The entire camp eats together in the game room.  Lunches can be refrigerated if the children inform us that they have food that needs to stay cold.  Also, if they have food to warm-up, the counselors will heat them in a microwave behind the counter.  A bag lunch will be required on field trip days, unless otherwise noted.

Movie Time:

Each day, after lunch (at approximately 12:30) the entire camp watches a movie together.  The movies are always rated G or PG and are usually Disney cartoon or live-action movies.  If you have concerns about certain movies or the ratings, please let us know and we will avoid these movies for your child.  On certain days, there will be two movies playing.  On these days the younger groups will be separated from the older groups, and each group will watch an age appropriate movie.  During movie time, the staff takes shifts for lunch.  If a child doesn’t want to watch the movie, they can quietly read.
Arts and Crafts:

At some point each day, the individual groups separately create an arts and crafts project.  The difficulty of the projects increase with age but some of the general projects include sun catchers, painting ceramic animals, making 3-D puzzles, etc.  

Field Trips:
The individual groups will go on field trips one day per week. The little boys and little girls (1st through 2nd grade) will go on field trips together, as will the middle girls and middle boys (3rd through 4th grade).  The older boys and girls (5th through 8th grade) will go on field trips together.  The field trip schedule can be found on the attached calendar.  Since a large portion of the field trips are water trips, please make sure that on these days, the campers have a bathing suit, towel, sunscreen, and a bag lunch.  If your child cannot swim, please note it on their registration form as well as informing your child’s counselor.  Please send water bottles with your children on field trips.
Skits:

Every Friday at 4:30 PM, each group of campers perform a skit related to the theme of the week. Each performance, the best skit will be rewarded the Spirit Stick, which is a symbol of camp pride.  These skits are entertaining for both the parents and the children!  Parents are welcome and encouraged to attend if possible.  Each week, the program announces the Camper(s) of the Week (COW) and that camper(s) is awarded a special shirt and bead.

Cell Phone and Electronics Policy:

We do not allow campers to carry around their cell phones or electronic devices (IPad, DS, Apple Watches, etc.) during the day.  When your child is dropped off at camp, there will be a basket at the front desk, which will be kept in the office, to place their cell phone or electronics in.  This same basket will be at the front desk when your child leaves. If you need to get in touch with your child throughout the day, please call the office at 864-232-2728.  If you can’t reach us there, please call the main office at 864-232-2712.
